
BIRMINGHAM TOWNSHIP, CHESTER COUNTY 

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MINUTES 

SEPTEMBER 11, 2017 

 

The regular meeting of the Board of Supervisors was called to order at 7:30 PM in the Township 

Building by Chairman Conklin with the pledge of allegiance. A quorum of Supervisors was 

declared.   

 

John Conklin  - Chairman, Board of Supervisors 

Scott Boorse  - Vice-Chairman, Board of Supervisors 

Mike Shiring  - Member, Board of Supervisors 

 

Chairman Conklin moved to approve the August 7, 2017 minutes as written.  Supervisor Shiring 

seconded the motion and the minutes were unanimously approved. 

 

Vice-Chairman Boorse moved to approve the bills submitted for payment.  General Fund bills 

totaled $56,064.94. Sewer Fund bills totaled $28,960.80.  Supervisor Shiring seconded the 

motion and the bills were unanimously approved. 

 

HOPPING/1053 GENERAL SULLIVAN/ ZONING HEARING BOARD APPLICATION 

FOR SOLAR ARRAY INSTALLATION 

The Zoning Hearing Board is considering the application of William Hopping, 1053 General 

Sullivan Drive, for a special exception pursuant to Section 122-105.8 of the Zoning Chapter of 

the Code to erect a roof top mounted array on his single family home in the Radley Run 

development.  The system will be installed on the front side of the house by Solar States LLC. 

 

Vice-Chairman Boorse questioned the amount of light that would be available for solar power. 

 

The Supervisors expressed concerns about the visibility of the solar panels on the roof since the 

panels will be installed on the front side of the house.  Mr. Hopping replied that the house is 

located on the top of a slope and the roofline will be obscured by trees.  He added that about 75% 

of the property is covered in trees, and as the house is on the slope he felt that there would be 

adequate sunlight to operate the solar system. 

 

Chairman Conklin moved to take a non-position on the application and to defer the decision to 

the expertise of the Zoning Hearing Board after receiving testimony on the application at the 

hearing.  Supervisor Shiring seconded the motion which was unanimously approved. 

 

HISTORICAL COMMISSION REPORT 
At the June 5, 2017 Township meeting the Board was provided the following criteria for the 

designation of a Township Historic Resource as recommended by the Historical Commission at 

its May 23,
 
2017 meeting. 

 

The proposed criteria are as follows: 

1. 50 years old or older; and meets at least one of the following criteria: 



2. Associated with events that have made a significant contribution to the broad patterns of 

our national, state, or local history; or 

3. Associated with the lives of persons significant in our past; or 

4. Embodies the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction, or 

that represents the work of a master, or that possesses high artistic values, or that 

represents a significant and distinguishable entity, including historic vernacular structures 

and landscapes whose individual components may lack distinction; or 

5. Has or may likely yield information important in pre-history or history; or 

6. Is on or is eligible for listing on the National Register of Historic Places. 

 

This list of criteria is new and not an amendment to an existing list.  The Supervisors previously 

indicated that they could not consider the criteria without having a list of historical resources.  A 

spreadsheet of historical structures has been prepared and was distributed to the Board.  The list 

mirrors the existing list in the Cultural Resources Component of the Comprehensive Plan with 

the exception of four new inclusions that were recommended by resident and historic architect, 

Mary DeNadai.  These include the Huntsman’s House; the Kennel Man’s House and the Dairy 

Master’s House on Country Club Road and the Blue House at 1300 Creek Road. 

 

Carla Westerman and Jim Forbes of the Historical Commission presented the proposal to the 

Board.  Much discussion ensued on the first criteria of 50 years or older.  Mrs. Westerman said 

that Mary DeNadai had explained that this was the industry standard and the criteria have been 

time tested and there is a legitimacy about them.  Mr. Forbes added that he had the same 

concerns as the Supervisors but this criteria has been defended across the United States and for 

the Township to set its own criteria that is different would make it more subjective and litigious.  

The Board members expressed various concerns about this criteria and not wanting all properties 

being considered historical at some point.  The Supervisors and the Historical Commission 

members all felt it would be worthwhile to confer with the Township Solicitor, Kristin Camp, to 

see what criteria is defensible. 

 

Mrs. Westerman stated that she and Mary DeNadai looked at every property in the Township and 

documented the architectural style and floor plan and that structures that have been lost were 

included, such as the Dilworth Farm House and the Birmingham Diner.  Some of the property 

owners did not want the information collected to become public.  There is an on line filing 

system that was developed by Matt Bedwell, member of the Historical Commission, to be used 

as a research tool.  Chairman Conklin said it is an asset of the Township.  Mr. Forbes noted that 

it is on a google drive with restricted access and that someone in the Township needs to be 

trained on it. 

 

Mrs. Westerman continued by noting that the criteria has been applied to the historical resources 

list and all properties on the list complied with the criteria. 

 

Supervisor Shiring said that his house is on the list and he wondered if there is any notice to 

residents that they are included on the list.  Sect./Treas. Nelling said that new residents in the 

HARB district only receive notification that their residence is in the HARB district.  As the 

Historical Commission is still a work in progress with discussions ongoing about combining the 



two committees or retaining the Historical Commission, no correspondence is being sent from 

the Township to property owners on this list until a final determination is made. 

 

The Historical Commission is asking that the criteria be adopted and included in the Township’s 

ordinances.  The Supervisors will confer with the Township Solicitor on the defensibility of the 

proposed criteria or other criteria, such as a sliding scale or fixed date.  No action was proposed 

at this time. 

 

SCHEDULE CONDITIONAL USE HEARING DATE FOR LAND SOURCE 

(STARBUCKS)/1304 WILMINGTON PIKE 

Subject to a recommendation forthcoming from the Planning Commission at its meeting 

tomorrow night, Chairman Conklin moved to authorize advertising for a conditional use hearing 

on the application of Land Source, LLC to permit a Starbucks high turnover eating and drinking 

establishment on the property at 1304 Wilmington Pike (prior Eagle Bank location) for Monday, 

October 2
nd

 @ 6:30 PM.  Vice Chairman Boorse seconded the motion.  Supervisor Shiring 

abstained due to a conflict with legal representation.  The motion was carried with two in favor 

and one abstention. 

 

Vice-Chairman Boorse highly recommended that it be suggested that a traffic engineer attend the 

hearing as he would prefer that legal counsel for the applicant not talk through traffic with the 

Board. 

 

AUTHORIZE ADVERTISING FOR SNOW REMOVAL 

Supervisor Shiring moved to authorize advertising for the receipt of snow removal bids for the 

2017/2018 snow removal season for the October 2
nd

 meeting.  Chairman Conklin seconded the 

motion which was unanimously approved. 

 

MMO’S FOR PENSION PLANS 

Act 205 of 1984, as amended, governs the funding requirements for all municipal pension plans.  

The law requires the Chief Administrative Officer of each municipal pension plan to inform the 

governing body of the municipality of the plans expected financial obligations for the coming 

year.  This must be done by the last business day in September. 

 

The calculation of the 2018 plan costs, or the MMO, required an estimate of the 2017 W-2 wages 

of the employees covered by the plan. 

.   

The minimum municipal obligation for the police pension plan is $15,774. 

 

The minimum municipal obligation for the non-uniform plan is $4,603. 

 

The pension plan costs will be offset by State Aid to municipal pensions to which the Township 

is entitled under Act 205. 

 

NPDES PERMIT 

At the July 10, 2017 meeting, the Supervisors had authorized public notice for thirty days of a 

draft NOI (Notice of Intent) to apply for permit coverage for a NPDES (National Pollutant 



Discharge Elimination System) Individual Permit to Discharge Stormwater from the Township’s 

MS4 (Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System).  The only comments received from the public 

were at the July 10
th

 meeting and they were included in the permit renewal application.  No 

subsequent public comments were received so the permit renewal application prepared by the 

Township Engineer, VanDemark & Lynch, Inc., will be sent to DEP (Department of 

Environmental Protection) tomorrow with a $2,500. application fee. 

  

OFFICE ASSISTANT 

Prior to the meeting, the Board interviewed Heidi K. Ickes for the position of Office Assistant in 

the Township Office as recommended by Secretary/Treasurer Nelling.  She will work 20 - 22 

hrs./week.  Judy Jensen has resigned effective the end of the month to care for her mother.  Gail 

Ayers will continue to work two days a week and on as-needed basis.  Supervisor Shiring moved 

to hire Heidi Ickes for the position of Office Assistant at the rate of $20./hr.  Vice-Chairman 

Boorse seconded the motion which was unanimously approved. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

Victor Leonhard, Brinton’s Bridge Road, asked several questions about the Revolutionary War 

Re-enactment scheduled to be held this weekend. 

1. Will the monies donated at the event be given to a non-profit organization? 

2. Is there a rain date? 

3. Is the event covered by township insurance, including any injuries caused by the horses? 

 

Chairman Conklin provided the following responses. 

1. Any excess monies collected would be used for park preservation. 

2. There is no rain date. 

3. The township insurance will cover the event and the re-enactors have their own coverage 

for their horses. 

 

The meeting was adjourned at 8:28 PM. (JLC;SCB) 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

 

Quina Nelling 

Secretary/Treasurer 
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